

CHINA'S APPROACH TO TECH TALENT COMPETITION: POLICIES, RESULTS, AND THE DEVELOPING GLOBAL RESPONSE

REMCO ZWETSLOOT

APRIL 2020

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

China sees talent as central to its technological advancement; President Xi Jinping has repeatedly called talent "the first resource" in China's push for "independent innovation." As part of this push, China has formulated a multi-pronged strategy for growing its science and technology talent pool: (1) improving domestic education, (2) attracting overseas Chinese talent, and (3) attracting foreign talent.

Each of these three goals has recently seen significant policy reforms and investments. But while China's intentions are clear, its prospects for success are not. In many cases, plans that look impressive on paper have yielded mixed results in practice. Attracting highquality talent from abroad has proved challenging, and significant barriers to success will likely remain in place for the foreseeable future.

In responding to China's international talent push, other countries face dueling incentives. On the one hand, universities and businesses benefit greatly from the presence of international talent, and China is the world's biggest source of it. This reality has long pushed countries to compete in attracting Chinese talent. On the other hand, concerns about Chinese technology transfer and related talent policies are becoming increasingly widespread and acute. Countries have only just begun to navigate these trade-offs and challenges.

The developments reviewed in this paper hold several lessons for U.S. policymakers. First, Chinese officials see the United States' continued ability to attract and

retain Chinese talent as a serious impediment to their technological ambitions. Policymakers should avoid adopting broad, restrictive policies that place this comparative advantage at risk. Several steps can be taken today to enhance the United States' ability to take more targeted measures to address technology transfer concerns. Second, today's international context means that unilateral U.S. attempts to reduce technology transfer by placing restrictions on Chinese talent will generally fail to achieve the desired results. Diplomatic engagement with allies and partners should therefore be a top priority. Third, in addition to adopting defensive measures, U.S. policymakers should draw inspiration from China's emphasis on talent to formulate an equally wide-ranging workforce strategy. This strategy should include both domestic investments and reforms to the immigration system.

CHINA'S TALENT STRATEGY

China intends to be a global superpower in science and technology,¹ and sees talent as key to these ambitions. Programmatic emphasis on talent began around the turn of the century, when Chinese leaders decided to move the country away from a dependence on cheap labor-based exports toward a "knowledgebased economy."² In many of the industries China has prioritized — including artificial intelligence (AI), biotechnology, and semiconductors — officials see high-skill labor shortages as a major impediment to their national goals.³

As a result, China's talent push today receives the support of the country's most senior leaders. The Chinese Communist Party's (CCP) highest-ranking



GLOBAL CHINA CHINA'S APPROACH TO TECH TALENT COMPETITION: POLICIES, RESULTS, AND THE DEVELOPING GLOBAL RESPONSE

body, the Central Committee, wrote in its 2016 "National Innovation-Driven Development Strategy" that "the essence of being innovation-driven is being talent-driven,"⁴ and Xi Jinping has repeatedly called talent "the first resource" in China's push for "independent innovation."⁵ Experts have summarized China's science and technology strategy as "Have Talent, Will Thrive."⁶

China has taken a multi-pronged approach to building up its talent base, simultaneously implementing policies to (1) improve domestic education, (2) attract overseas Chinese talent, and (3) attract foreign talent.⁷ But while the CCP's priorities and intentions are clear, its prospects for success are not. In each of these three areas — especially the second and third — publicly available evidence suggests that reforms have met with mixed results so far, and that significant barriers to success remain.

Domestic education reform

The Chinese government has prioritized the modernization of education at all levels since the 1990s, although some reforms had begun as early as 1978 when Deng Xiaoping inaugurated the "opening up" period.⁸ In 1999, several policies were adopted to significantly increase higher education enrollments.⁹ China's most recent targets and reforms are outlined in its National Plan for Medium- and Long-Term

Education Reform and Development (2010-2020), which states that the "future development and great rejuvenation of the Chinese nation are predicated on talent and on education."¹⁰ In early 2020, the Ministry of Education launched a pilot program to steer more students into courses relevant to "areas including high-end chips and software, intelligence in science and technology, new materials, advanced production and state security" in order to "serve the country's significant strategic demands."¹¹

These reforms have clearly begun to bear fruit, though significant issues remain. According to the U.S. National Science Board, the number of undergraduate science and engineering (S&E) degrees granted by Chinese universities more than quadrupled from 360,000 in 2000 to 1.7 million in 2015; in that same period, U.S. and European universities saw much slower increases (Figure 1). The number of science and engineering Ph.D.s granted in China also grew rapidly in the first decade of the millennium, though growth has since slowed and Ph.D. production remains below U.S. and European levels (Figure 2).12 Between 2001 and 2014, the number of universities in China reportedly increased from 1,022 to 2,824.13 A 2016 projection by the OECD's education director predicted another 300% increase in Chinese graduates by 2030, compared to predicted increases of just 30% in Europe and the United States.14



FIGURE 1: NUMBER OF UNIVERSITY DEGREES IN SCIENCE AND ENGINEERING GRANTED PER YEAR

Source: Various data sources compiled by the National Science Board. "EU top 6" consists of the six European countries producing the most degrees: France, Germany, Italy, Poland, Spain, and the U.K.¹⁵



FIGURE 2: NUMBER OF PHD DEGREES IN SCIENCE AND ENGINEERING GRANTED PER YEAR

Source: Various data sources compiled by the National Science Board. "EU top 6" consists of the six European countries producing the most degrees: France, Germany, Italy, Poland, Spain, and the U.K.¹⁶

Trends in the quality of higher education in China are harder to evaluate. For example, Chinese officials often define "engineering" very broadly and group two- or three-year "short-cycle" technician programs with bachelor's degrees.¹⁷ While these practices makes degree output look impressive on paper, the realities of the labor market are often less rosy; one extensive study found that, of the pool of 1.34 million undergraduate engineers China claimed to have graduated in 2006, only about 25% went into positions or programs fit for qualified bachelor's-level talent.¹⁸ Widespread unemployment among Chinese college graduates persists today.¹⁹ The highly unequal distribution of quality and resources between different universities is also an enduring problem.20 Whereas several top universities have large numbers of faculty doing cutting-edge research, non-elite universities often struggle to even find qualified instructors.²¹

Yet in spite of these issues, it is clear that progress has been made. Many experts expect that upward trends in both the quantity and quality of Chinese degrees will continue for the foreseeable future, especially among more elite institutions.²² China's most recent national higher education push, the 2017 "Double World-Class Project," involved the selection of 42 top universities for additional funding and recruitment privileges. Other reforms are happening at the local level.²³ While macro-level trends are positive, however, evidence on specific educational policies or programs tends to be less clear. For example, it remains to be seen whether the reported 196 Chinese universities with new Alrelated efforts are actually making new investments or are mostly embellishing pre-existing programs.²⁴

ATTRACTING CHINESE RETURNEES

Since the reform and opening era began under Deng Xiaoping in 1978, China has encouraged its citizens to go abroad for training and education. The hope was that many would return to China after their time abroad, but until the early 2000s, the relevant Chinese ministries were, as two experts put it, "relatively passive" in pursuing that goal. As a result, the CCP's influential Organization Department assumed a more active role in talent recruitment after the turn of the century, intensifying the country's push to attract returnees.²⁵ United Front organizations, which exist to "rally social groups and individuals to support the [CCP] and its objectives," have also become increasingly active in talent recruitment activities; in 2015, Xi called for overseas Chinese students to be one of the three main focus areas of United Front activity.²⁶

Today, a plethora of both national and local policies and programs seek to attract Chinese citizens abroad back to China. Incentive programs, the most well-known of which is the Thousand Talents Plan (TTP), offer signing bonuses, high salaries and funding, and other perks such as support with housing and children's education. Many Chinese professional organizations based abroad receive CCP support to spread awareness of these programs and opportunities in China among potential returnees. Once citizens come back, moreover, a network of hundreds of "returnee parks" and other intermediaries exist to help place and support returnees in their work.²⁷

The effectiveness of these and other tools in attracting back returnee talent is subject to debate. On the one hand, the CCP greatly exceeded its initial TTP recruitment target of 2,000 people within ten years, instead recruiting around 7,000.28 A 2017 press release from the Ministry of Human Resources and Social Security stated that China had recruited 50,000 returnees through various programs (although it provided no details on how this number was calculated).²⁹ And, with hundreds of thousands of Chinese students getting university degrees abroad, it is not hard to find many anecdotal examples of returnees starting successful companies or otherwise contributing to China's technological development.³⁰ In 2018, the Chinese Ministry of Education reported there were around 500,000 returnees (compared to around 650,000 students going abroad).³¹

But other evidence points to persistent challenges for the CCP's returnee attraction efforts. Where data is available, statistics from "talent-receiving" countries such as the United States show very high stay rates among Chinese graduates and – contrary to increasingly widespread perceptions of a "reverse Chinese brain drain" — no recent downward trends.³² For example, the rate at which Chinese students stayed in the United States after getting AI Ph.D.s from U.S. universities held steady at around 90% from 2014 through 2018.³³ Past studies also point to quality issues with those who do return, suggesting that many of China's most talented researchers still prefer to remain abroad,³⁴ although available data on returnees' relative quality is sparse and lags behind current activity by a number of years. The number of Chinese students and scholars going abroad has also kept increasing; in 2013, after more than a decade of CCP investment, the head of the party's Central Talent Work Coordination Group was still complaining that "the number of top talents lost in China ranks first in the world."³⁵ Lastly, not all returnees stay; the phenomenon of departing returnees has become common enough that a term, *guihai* ("returning overseas"), was recently coined for it (a play on the term *haigui*, or "sea turtle," long used to describe returnees).³⁶

Several factors contribute to this mixed picture. China is increasingly attractive to overseas citizens because of the country's rising standard of living, growing R&D and education spending, and booming private sector. Indeed, surveys of Chinese returnees suggest many were not even aware of governmental talent programs and decided to come for personal reasons or for good professional opportunities.³⁷ In addition to these "pull" factors, there are also "push" factors at play. For example, perceived discrimination, including a "bamboo ceiling" on promotions within the U.S. private sector, can drive those with leadership and entrepreneurial ambitions back to China.³⁸

But other developments disincentivize talented Chinese citizens abroad from returning. The main barrier for most potential returnees is the importance of political factors and connections in determining professional success.³⁹ Whereas in the early 2010s experts saw a trend toward greater institutional autonomy,40 universities and companies have become increasingly politicized under Xi Jinping. A guide published by the Ministry of Education in 2017 stated that, going forward, "ideological performance will be the most important factor in determining the career prospects of university faculty" and, according to one analyst, "provides no indication that certain fields of study (such as STEM [Science, Technology, Engineering, and Mathematics] fields) will be exempt from ideological performance requirements."41

Chinese students and scholars trained abroad can be disadvantaged in this context. Time spent outside of China is time not spent building local political connections, and their training in a merit-based system makes many less willing to participate in network-based systems or, if they try, less successful at doing so. Indeed, while the CCP generally celebrates returnees, mistrust is also often part of the picture.⁴² These problems are most important within academia, where government funding can make or break careers, but are also present in the private sector.⁴³ Other issues often cited as disincentivizing return include lower quality of colleagues, internet censorship (e.g. not being able to access Google Scholar), and lower salaries.⁴⁴

China will almost certainly continue to invest heavily in attracting returnees for the foreseeable future. Since 2012, the China Scholarship Council (CSC) has more than doubled the number of available study abroad scholarships that require return to China after degree completion, although the vast majority of Chinese students going abroad will remain self-funded.45 In 2018, the government placed the State Administration of Foreign Experts Affairs (SAFEA), the office responsible for foreign talent recruitment, under the auspices of the influential Ministry of Science and Technology (MOST), a bureaucratic reshuffle that experts interpreted as an intensification of China's efforts.⁴⁶ The CCP, responding to its difficulties attracting returnees, has also evolved a strategy that encourages overseas citizens to serve China from abroad in lieu of returning.47

Whether these efforts pay off will arguably depend more on future trends in China's broader economic, political, and scientific environment than on targeted talent program activity. Return choices, moreover, are shaped not just by circumstances and policies in China but also by those in host countries like the United States, adding an additional source of uncertainty (host countries' policies will be discussed later in the paper).

ATTRACTING FOREIGN TALENT

The third prong of China's talent strategy is the attraction of foreign (i.e. non-Chinese) talent. Its "National Innovation-Driven Development Strategy" states that by 2050, the country should be an "important gathering place for global high-end talent," and that, to lay the groundwork for this goal today, China should "support global talent recruitment by colleges and universities, scientific research institutes and corporations."⁴⁸ The desire to attract foreign talent is evident in China's recent immigration reforms. Long seen as having one of the most difficult immigration systems, China's relevant ministries announced in 2017 that they were expanding its foreign talents ("R") work visa beyond "urgently needed talents" to include "scientists, entrepreneurs, and leading experts in science and technology industries." These reforms were followed in 2018 by the liberalization of permanent residency requirements.⁴⁹ Simultaneously, the CCP has also launched recruitment programs specifically aimed at non-Chinese talent – for example, the Thousand Foreign Talents Plan (TFTP) – that involve many of the same incentives as recruitment programs aimed at Chinese citizens.

There is so far little evidence that immigration reforms and other policy efforts are paying big dividends. In the first ten years of the TFTP, only 390 non-Chinese scientists and engineers enrolled.⁵⁰ Moreover. anecdotal reports suggest many foreign scientists leave China again within a short time period.⁵¹ In surveys, most researchers express rising admiration for Chinese R&D but say they simply do not want to move there; typically, 10% or less of foreign scientists would consider taking a job in China, compared to more than 50% for the United States and other Western countries.⁵² Commonly cited reasons for not wanting to move include China's political situation, internet censorship, language barriers, and quality of life factors (e.g. pollution).

China has had more success attracting international students, whose numbers grew rapidly to 492,000 in 2018, up from 225,000 in 2008. This growth follows a 2012 MOE target of enrolling 500,000 international students by 2020, backed by scholarships primarily for students from countries with whom China has tried to build closer economic and diplomatic ties.⁵³ Between 2014 and 2018, the number of African students in China rose from 42,000 to 82,000 and the number of students from Pakistan — which saw the biggest increase among all countries of origin — more than doubled from 13,000 to 28,000. Overall, around 65% of international students in China today are from Belt and Road countries and 60% are from Asia.⁵⁴

China's future foreign talent prospects are up for debate. Its apparent success in attracting international students is a sign of strength, but retaining them after graduation is another matter: integrating foreign talent into the Chinese labor market will be both more important and more challenging than recruiting international students.⁵⁵ Cultural and language barriers present significant obstacles for foreign talent in China, and there is little evidence of such barriers shrinking. Foreign talent also faces many of the same challenges that affect Chinese returnees (discussed above).⁵⁶ Chinese recruitment efforts have been, and will likely continue to be, most successful when targeted at groups where these obstacles loom less large - for example, among Taiwanese semiconductor engineers.57

INTERNATIONAL RESPONSES

Policy conversations in the United States and other countries have so far primarily focused on Chinese talent (students, scholars, employees) within their borders. These conversations often expose two conflicting goals. On the one hand, countries compete to attract more Chinese talent in order to strengthen their universities and private sectors. On the other, in light of China's efforts to acquire dual-use technology by attracting returnees, countries have started worrying about what having Chinese talent means for their national security and long-run competitiveness.

The tension between these two priorities – attracting top international talent and protecting the domestic technology base – is important to understand, as it will shape U.S. success or failure as it engages with allies and partners on this issue.

Competition for Chinese talent

High-skilled talent is thought to be crucial to success in today's knowledge economy, and China is the world's biggest source of foreign-born talent. The best available statistics to illustrate this phenomenon focus on students, of whom China has approximately 900,000 abroad, three times more than second-place India.⁵⁸ (Unfortunately, similarly detailed statistics are not available for other important talent groups such as employed scientists and engineers.)

TABLE 1. THE NUMBER OF CHINESE HIGHER EDUCATION STUDENTS IN TOP STUDY ABROAD DESTINATIONS, ACADEMIC YEARS 2012/13 AND 2017/18

	Total number of Chinese students		Chinese students as % of total international students		Chinese students as % of total students	
	AY2012/13	AY2017/18	AY2012/13	AY2017/18	AY2012/13	AY2017/18
United States	235,597	363,341	29%	33%	1%	2%
Australia	94,901	135,072	39%	36%	8%	12%
United Kingdom	82,995	102,770	17%	20%	3%	4%
Canada ⁵⁹	95,160	90,600	40%	29%	5%	4%
Japan	86,324	79,502	63%	42%	2%	2%
South Korea	50,343	71,075	59%	44%	*	*
Germany	25,521	34,997	10%	13%	1%	1%
France	30,349	30,071	10%	9%	1%	1%
New Zealand	12,785	18,890	31%	31%	4%	4%

Sources: Institute for International Education; South Korean Ministry of Education(endnote #). Numbers reported for Canada are for AY2013/14 and AY2016/17 due to lack of data. * = missing due to lack of data availability.

Note: "Project Atlas Infographics and Data," Institute for International Education, https://www.iie.org/Research-and-Insights/Project-Atlas/Explore-Data. Except: South Korean data from "국외(유학) 교육" ["Overseas (Study Abroad) Education"], South Korean Ministry of Education, <u>https://www.moe.go.kr/boardCnts/list.do?boardID=350&m=0309&s=moe</u>.

While the United States has long hosted the most Chinese students, it is far from having a monopoly (Table 1). Other English-speaking countries — mainly Australia, the United Kingdom, and Canada — are also popular destinations, as are Japan and South Korea, the two most developed countries in East Asia. European Union countries such as Germany and France generally have lower numbers of Chinese students. Out of all popular destinations for Chinese students, Australia is uniquely dependent: a full 12% of students at Australian universities are Chinese.⁶⁰

The drive to recruit more students and other Chinese talent by these countries illustrates the zero-sum elements of international competition today — even when the competitors are countries with close relationships and aligned geopolitical interests. As some U.S. universities experience drops of more than 20% in Chinese enrollments,⁶¹ experts in Australia describe themselves as benefiting from tensions between China and the United States, calling the U.S. administration's "negativity towards international students" a "massive asset."⁶² The United Kingdom has seen the strongest gains recently, with U.K. universities experiencing a 30% growth in Chinese applications in 2019 and even, according to one survey of prospective Chinese international students, overtaking U.S. universities to become the most attractive study abroad destinations.⁶³

This battle for international talent is largely driven by countries' desire to be competitive in science and technology. A prominent Canadian think tank summarized the consensus of a large expert convening as follows: "Talent is a key factor of success in the era of the Fourth Industrial Revolution. Canada's world-class research universities already attract international STEM talent and organizations ... As the U.S. continues to build a wall to exclude researchers from countries that it deems hostile, Canada should not only keep its doors open, but also actively attract and retain international talent seeking opportunities outside the U.S."⁶⁴

Similarly, a European science analyst urged the EU to "take steps to engage more with China," including "attract[ing] the best foreign talent," to avoid "miss[ing] out in the future multipolar science and technology world."⁶⁵

SECURITY CONCERNS ABOUT CHINESE TALENT

While historically viewed in a positive light, the largescale presence of Chinese STEM talent abroad is increasingly also seen as a cause for concern. As both geopolitical tensions and China's efforts to attract returnees intensify, policymakers now worry that the global presence of Chinese talent could facilitate China's efforts to achieve technological dominance.

In the United States, these concerns were thrust into the spotlight in 2018 when Federal Bureau of Investigation Director Christopher Wray prominently called out Chinese "nontraditional [intelligence] collectors" such as scientists and students in Senate testimony.⁶⁶ Much attention since has been focused on Chinese talent programs such as TTP, which can involve legally and ethically fraught clauses on nondisclosure of participation and handling of intellectual property.⁶⁷ University associations have responded to FBI allegations of "naivete" by organizing and publishing guidelines on research security for member universities.⁶⁸ Some civil society groups and academics have also alleged ethnic discrimination, warning against sparking renewed McCarthyism.⁶⁹

These debates inform several policy conversations currently taking place in federal agencies and Congress, which have thus far focused on three categories of possible countermeasures:

- Potential visa-based restrictions on the ability of certain individuals to study or work at U.S. institutions, which would primarily involve the Departments of State and Homeland Security.
- Potential export control-based restrictions on what knowledge can be transferred to U.S.-based foreign talent ("deemed exports"), which would primarily involve the Departments of Commerce, State, and Defense.
- Potential grant- or contract-based restrictions on participation in federally funded research projects or institutions (or, at minimum, increased disclosure requirements about individuals' foreign affiliations), which would primarily involve the main science funders, including the National Science Foundation, the National Institutes of Health, and the Departments of Energy and Defense.

Besides the United States, the country with the most developed domestic conversation around technology transfer and Chinese talent is Australia, which has seen both rising geopolitical tensions with China and a large increase in Chinese talent (Table 1). Its recent efforts include the creation in 2019 of a "University Foreign Interference Taskforce" that published guidelines about, among other topics, how to incorporate security into assessments of foreign research collaborations.⁷⁰

Concerns have also begun to surface in other countries. Canada's head of intelligence gave a speech to university leaders in early 2018 that referred to the CCP's use of "non-traditional [intelligence] collectors," citing students and researchers as examples.⁷¹ In the Netherlands, a majority in parliament called for new policies after research revealed a top Dutch university educated more than 20 Chinese military scientists as Ph.D. students.⁷² In late 2019, British intelligence agencies launched a campaign to warn universities of potential threats to national security associated with Chinese (and Russian) ties,73 Japan announced it will look to U.S. measures as a possible model for countering security risks from foreign students and collaborations,⁷⁴ and India said it would start requiring ministerial permission for any formal research partnership with a Chinese institution.75

While concerns are spreading, policy conversations around potential countermeasures have not yet advanced very far in most countries. In the European Union, for example, research programs such as Horizon 2020 do not require any disclosure of foreign ties or funding, and rules explicitly permit researchers to have second labs based abroad. In-depth reporting by the magazine *Science* in September 2019 found that "no European funder has taken steps to address foreign influence that are comparable to what U.S. agencies have done over the past year."⁷⁶

IMPLICATIONS FOR U.S. POLICY

In 2009, Denis Simon and Cong Cao, two long-time observers of China's science and talent ecosystems, predicted that "competition for [science and technology] brainpower ... will become one of the key defining features of the West's interactions with the PRC [People's Republic of China] over the coming decades."⁷⁷ A decade later, their prediction has clearly borne out.

The U.S. policy conversation around Chinese talent efforts has largely been defensive in its focus, revolving around questions of technology transfer and talent flows. In May 2019, the White House set up the Joint Committee on the Research Environment (JCORE) to coordinate federal outreach and policy.78 The Commerce Department is in the process of deciding on new export control policies for "emerging" and "foundational" technologies, the State Department is considering changes to visa screening procedures, and science funders are formulating new risk assessment procedures and disclosure requirements. At the end of 2019, an extensive report by the Senate Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations reviewed these efforts and chided most agencies for doing too little to mitigate threats from China, thereby "undermin[ing] the integrity of the American research enterprise and endanger[ing] our national security."79

This paper's analysis of China's talent strategy and the developing global response highlights several important themes for U.S. policy as these conversations move forward. "

Policymakers should recognize current U.S. strengths and avoid adopting overly restrictive measures that would serve — rather than hamper — China's talent ambitions.

First, on the defensive front, policymakers should recognize current U.S. strengths and avoid adopting overly restrictive measures that would serve — rather than hamper — China's talent ambitions. As this paper shows, Chinese officials often cite the U.S. ability to attract and retain top Chinese talent as a big challenge to China's technological ambitions. The United States should avoid policies, such as broad nationality-based visa restrictions, that would erode this comparative advantage.

To enable more targeted countermeasures and improve risk assessment and screening capabilities, policymakers should enhance the government's information-gathering and -sharing infrastructure. Integrated open-source intelligence (OSINT) capabilities would be especially valuable. For example, several recently indicted U.S.-based Chinese researchers accused of hiding their employment at a Chinese university had their dual affiliation listed on multiple public scientific papers.⁸⁰ Because OSINT has generally been undervalued within the U.S. government, such sources of information are insufficiently monitored and utilized.⁸¹ Policy coordination can also play a valuable role, for example by creating central information databases through the integration of different agencies' funding application systems.⁸² These policies could aid in outreach to academia by reducing administrative reporting burdens on universities and by making it easier to share evidence of technology transfer with skeptical audiences.83

Second, any unilateral U.S. defensive action risks displacing the problem instead of solving it. Many of the technologies U.S. policymakers want to protect, such as artificial intelligence, are widely available, and Chinese talent barred from the United States could generally get cutting-edge training and knowledge in other countries. As is the case with export controls, competition with U.S. allies and partners is likely to render most unilateral U.S. counter-transfer measures ineffective.⁸⁴ The United States should therefore coordinate its policies with other countries to the maximum extent possible.

The main obstacle to such coordinated action is the incentive U.S. allies and partners have to compete with the United States for foreign talent. These competitive pressures will never entirely disappear, but they can be counterbalanced. Most other countries lack the China expertise and intelligence capabilities of the United States, and establishing or expanding mechanisms for targeted information-sharing could help increase awareness and facilitate coordinated counter-transfer policies. International meetings such as the Multilateral Action on Sensitive Technologies (MAST) conference are a first step in the right direction on this front.⁸⁵ In addition, recognizing that allies and partners might see material losses from foregoing certain types

of foreign research funding, talent, or collaboration, U.S. policymakers should consider what types of incentives (e.g., expanded joint R&D activities) could help compensate for those losses.⁸⁶

Third, defensive measures alone will not be sufficient if the United States is to compete with China in the long term. The CCP's investments in domestic education and talent should be viewed by policymakers not only as a trend to be feared, but also as a model to be emulated. And given China's size - a population four times that of the United States - any U.S. talent strategy seeking to compete with China in the long term will also have to involve harnessing America's attractiveness to foreign talent through high-skill immigration reforms.87 Chinese strategists explicitly state that restrictive U.S. immigration policies provide them with new "opportunities to bolster [China's] ranks of high-end [AI] talent" and that U.S. immigration reforms "would pose a huge challenge" for China's talent efforts.88

TECHNOLOGY 10

REFERENCES

1 Jost Wubbeke, Mirjam Meissner, Max J. Zengleinn, Jaqueline Ives, and Bjorn Conrad, "Made in China 2025: The Making of a High-Tech Superpower and Consequences for Industrial Countries," (Berlin, Germany: Mercator Institute for China Studies, August 2016), <u>https://www.merics.org/en/papers-on-china/made-china-2025</u>.

2 Denis Fred Simon and Cong Cao, "China's Future: Have Talent, Will Thrive," *Issues in Science and Technology* 26, no. 1 (Fall 2009), <u>https://issues.org/simon/</u>.

3 Remco Zwetsloot and Dahlia Peterson, "The US-China Tech Wars: China's Immigration Disadvantage," *The Diplomat*, December 31, 2019, <u>https://thediplomat.com/2019/12/the-us-china-tech-wars-chinas-immigration-disadvantage/</u>.

4 "Outline of the National Innovation-Driven Development Strategy," (Beijing: Central Committee of the Communist Party of China and the State Council of the People's Republic of China, May 19, 2016), trans. Center for Security and Emerging Technology, <u>https://cset.georgetown.edu/wp-content/uploads/t0076_innovation_driven_development_strategy_EN.pdf</u>.

5 "习近平眼里的"第一资源"为何如此重要" ["Why is Xi Jinping's 'First Resource' so important?"], 人民网 [People], July 18, 2018, <u>http://politics.people.com.cn/n1/2018/0718/c1001-30155931.html</u>.

6 Denis Fred Simon and Cong Cao, "China's Future: Have Talent, Will Thrive."

7 While some Chinese strategy documents talk about "international" talent generically, others explicitly distinguish between recruiting Chinese nationals based abroad and recruiting non-Chinese talent. This paper is structured according to three prongs to reflect these latter strategy documents, and as a useful framework for assessing the Chinese government's success on different talent dimensions. For an example of a Chinese strategy document that distinguishes the two goals, see "Outline of the National Plan for Medium- and Long-Term Education Reform and Development (2010-2020)," (Beijing: Central Committee of the Communist Party of China and the State Council of the People's Republic of China, July 29, 2010), trans. Center for Security and Emerging Technology, 30, https://cset.georgetown.edu/wp-content/uploads/t0074 education reform plan 2010 2020 EN.pdf.

8 Denis Fred Simon and Cong Cao, *China's Emerging Technological Edge: The Role of High-End Talent* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2009), 110-165.

9 Gary Gereffi, Vivek Wadhwa, Ben Rissing, and Ryan Ong, "Getting the Numbers Right: International Engineering Education in the United States, China, and India," *Journal of Engineering Education* 97 (2013): 13-25, <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/j.2168-9830.2008.tb00950.x</u>.

10 "Outline of the National Plan for Medium- and Long-Term Education Reform and Development (2010-2020)," Central Committee of the Communist Party of China and the State Council of the People's Republic of China, 6.

11 Alice Yan, "China seeks more students to study maths and science subjects to 'serve country's strategic demands'," *South China Morning Post*, January 17, 2020, <u>https://www.scmp.com/news/china/society/article/3046605/china-seeks-more-students-study-maths-and-science-subjects-serve</u>.

12 For background on Ph.D. education in China, see Futao Huang, "From the former Soviet patterns towards the US model? Changes in Chinese doctoral education," (London, UK: Centre for Global Higher Education, January 2017), https://www.researchcghe.org/perch/resources/publications/wp12.pdf.

13 Dmitriy Frolovskiy, "China's Education Boom," *The Diplomat*, December 29, 2017, <u>https://thediplomat.</u> <u>com/2017/12/chinas-education-boom/</u>. 14 Andreas Schleicher, "China Opens a New University Every Week," BBC, March 16, 2016, <u>https://www.bbc.</u> <u>com/news/business-35776555</u>.

15 Josh Trapani and Katherine Hale, "International S&E Higher Education," National Science Board, September 2019, <u>https://ncses.nsf.gov/pubs/nsb20197/international-s-e-higher-education</u>.

16 Ibid.

17 Gary Gereffi, Vivek Wadhwa, Ben Rissing, and Ryan Ong, "Getting the Numbers Right."

18 Denis Fred Simon and Cong Cao, *China's Emerging Technological Edge*, 254-283. I was unable to find comparable assessments of more recent data.

19 "The growing ranks of unemployed graduates worry China's government," *The Economist*, August 1, 2019, <u>https://www.economist.com/china/2019/08/01/the-growing-ranks-of-unemployed-graduates-worry-chinas-government</u>.

20 Mini Gu, Rachel Michael, Claire Zheng, and Stefan Trines, "Education in China," *World Education News* + *Reviews*, December 17, 2019, <u>https://wenr.wes.org/2019/12/education-in-china-3</u>.

21 Prashant Loyalka, Martin Carnoy, Isak Froumin, Raffiq Dossani, J. B. Tilak, and Po Yang, "Factors affecting the quality of engineering education in the four largest emerging economies," *Higher Education* 68 (2014): 977-1004, <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10734-014-9755-8</u>.

22 Mini Gu, Rachel Michael, Claire Zheng, and Stefan Trines, "Education in China."

23 Charlotte Gao, "A Closer Look at China's World-Class Universities Project," *The Diplomat*, September 22, 2017, <u>https://thediplomat.com/2017/09/a-closer-look-at-chinas-world-class-universities-project/</u>; Futao Huang, "Double World-Class Project has more ambitious aims," University World News, September 29, 2017, <u>https://www.universityworldnews.com/post.php?story=2017092913334471</u>.

24 Andrew Imbrie, Elsa B. Kania, and Lorand Laskai, "The Question of Comparative Advantage in Artificial Intelligence: Enduring Strengths and Emerging Challenges for the United States," (Washington, DC: Center for Security and Emerging Technology), January 2020, <u>https://cset.georgetown.edu/wp-content/uploads/CSET-The-Question-of-Comparative-Advantage-in-Artificial-Intelligence-1.pdf</u>, 14.

25 David Zweig and Huiyao Wang, "Can China Bring Back the Best? The Communist Party Organizes China's Search for Talent," *The China Quarterly* 215 (September 2013): 590-615, <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/</u> <u>S0305741013000751</u>, quote on "relatively passive" on 594.

26 Peter Mattis and Alex Joske, "The Third Magic Weapon: Reforming China's United Front," War on the Rocks, June 24, 2019, <u>https://warontherocks.com/2019/06/the-third-magic-weapon-reforming-chinas-united-front/</u>. For more background on the United Front, see Alex Joske, "Reorganizing the United Front Work Department: New Structures for a New Era of Diaspora and Religious Affairs Work," The Jamestown Foundation, May 9, 2019, <u>https://jamestown.org/program/reorganizing-the-united-front-work-department-new-structures-for-a-new-era-of-diaspora-and-religious-affairs-work/</u>.

27 For a list of returnee parks, see "海归帮中国技术创业协会留学人员创业园联盟" ["China Overseas Talent Pioneer Park Alliance"], <u>http://www.osechina.com/index_new.html</u>. For background on Chinese professional organizations and returnee parks, see William C. Hannas, James Mulvenon, and Anna B. Puglisi, *Chinese Industrial Espionage: Technology Acquisition and Military Modernization* (Abingdon, U.K.: Routledge, 2013), chapters 4 ("PRC-based Technology Transfer Organizations") and 5 ("US-based Technology Transfer Organizations").

28 Hepeng Jia, "China's plan to recruit talented researchers," *Nature*, January 17, 2018, <u>https://www.nature.</u> <u>com/articles/d41586-018-00538-z</u>.

29 Guo Jun, "国侨办副主任郭军:中国迎留学人员"进大于出"历史拐点" ["Deputy Director of the Overseas Chinese Affairs Office of the State Council: historical turning point for China: the influx of students exceeds the outflow"], 吉林新闻网 [Jilin Province News Agency], September 22, 2017, <u>http://www.jl.chinanews.com/</u>zxsjzzl/2017-09-22/26401.html.

30 Wang Huiyao and Bao Yue, *Reverse Migration in Contemporary China: Returnees, Entrepreneurship and the Chinese Economy* (London: Palgrave Macmillan, 2015).

31 "2018 年度我国出国留学人员情况统计" ["2018 Statistics for Chinese Study Abroad Students"], 中华人 民共和郭教育部 [Ministry of Education of the People's Republic of China], <u>http://www.moe.gov.cn/jyb_xwfb/gzdt_gzdt/s5987/201903/t20190327_375704.html</u>.

32 On popular perceptions and data gaps, see Remco Zwetsloot, "Is the U.S. Losing Top Tech Talent — and Global Competitiveness?" *The Washington Post*, February 4, 2020, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/</u>politics/2020/02/04/is-us-losing-top-tech-talent-global-competitiveness/.

33 Remco Zwetsloot, James Dunham, Zachary Arnold, and Tina Huang, "Keeping Top Al Talent in the United States," (Washington, DC: Center for Security and Emerging Technology, December 2019), <u>https://cset.georgetown.edu/wp-content/uploads/Keeping-Top-Al-Talent-in-the-United-States.pdf</u>. Note that these numbers refer to return rates, not absolute numbers. Because the total number of Chinese students in the United States is rising, a constant 10% return rate implies a higher number of returnees in 2018 than 2014. Studies that look only at the number of returnees — without considering return rates — can therefore find a rise in Chinese returnees, but this is not inconsistent with stable return rates. This nuance sometimes gets lost in reporting on the issue; see, e.g., Adam Minter, "Chinese Scientists Are Buying Return Tickets," Bloomberg, January 19, 2020, <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/opinion/articles/2020-01-20/china-s-investments-in-fast-telescope-labs-lure-scientists-home</u>.

34 David Zweig at the Wilson Center. Watch at "Chinese Students in America: Who Returns, Who Remains, Who Benefits?" Wilson Center, May 19, 2017, <u>https://www.wilsoncenter.org/event/chinese-students-america-who-returns-who-remains-who-benefits</u>.

35 "2013 中国海创周在大连举行 吸引留学人员回国" ["2013 China Overseas Scholar Innovation Summit took place in Dalian, attracting overseas students to return home"], 新浪 [Sina], June 28, 2013, <u>http://dl.sina.com.cn/news/s/2013-06-28/09557339.html</u>. Recent statistics collected on Chinese AI graduates suggest this 2013 complaint is still valid today; of the 2,800 Chinese nationals who recently presented at NeurIPS, a top AI conference, only about 25% actually lived in China in 2019. Nearly 85% of those who were abroad were based in the United States. See Joy Ma, "China's AI Talent Base Is Growing, and Then Leaving," MacroPolo, July 30, 2019, <u>https://macropolo.org/chinas-ai-talent-base-is-growing-and-then-leaving/</u>.

36 Andrew Kennedy, "China's Rise as a Science Power: Rapid Progress, Emerging Reforms, and the Challenge of Illiberal Innovation," *Asian Survey* 59, no. 6 (2019): 1041, <u>https://doi.org/10.1525/AS.2019.59.6.1022.</u>

37 "Attracting skilled international migrants to China: A review and comparison of policies and practices," (Beijing: Centre for China and Globalization, 2017), 21-22, <u>https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---</u> <u>asia/---ro-bangkok/---ilo-beijing/documents/publication/wcms_565474.pdf</u>; "Increasing numbers of Chinese graduates returning home from overseas," ICEF Monitor, February 6, 2018, <u>https://monitor.icef.com/2018/02/</u> <u>increasing-numbers-chinese-graduates-returning-home-overseas/</u>.

38 Luke Kelly, "How China Is Winning Back More Graduates from Foreign Universities Than Ever Before," *Forbes*, January 25, 2018, <u>https://www.forbes.com/sites/ljkelly/2018/01/25/how-china-is-winning-back-more-graduates-from-foreign-universities-than-ever-before/#74b721ee5c1e</u>.

39 Quirin Schiermeier, "China: At a crossroads, "*Nature* 507 (2014): 129-131, <u>https://www.nature.com/</u> articles/nj7490-129a; Shi and Yi Rao, "China's Research Culture," *Science* 329, no. 5995 (2010): 1228, <u>https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1196916</u>; Remco Zwetsloot and Dahlia Peterson, "The US-China Tech Wars."

40 Mei Li and Rui Yang, "Governance reforms in higher education: a study of China," (Paris, France: UNESCO International Institute for Educational Planning, 2014), <u>https://unesdoc.unesco.org/ark:/48223/pf0000231858</u>.

41 Nick Taber, "How Xi Jinping is Shaping China's Universities," *The Diplomat*, August 10, 2018, <u>https://thediplomat.com/2018/08/how-xi-jinping-is-shaping-chinas-universities/</u>. Known cases of professors being punished for ideological reasons, however, are mainly in the humanities and social sciences; see Karin Fischer, "China's Higher-Ed Ambitions Are at Odds With Its Tightening Grip on Academic Freedom," *The Chronicle of Higher Education*, September 24, 2019, <u>https://www.chronicle.com/article/China-s-Higher-Ed-Ambitions/247207</u>; "Obstacles to Excellence: Academic Freedom & China's Quest for World Class Universities," Scholars at Risk, September 24, 2019, <u>https://www.scholarsatrisk.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/09/Scholars-at-Risk-Obstacles-to-Excellence_EN.pdf</u>.

42 Chen Te-Ping, "China Warns of Latest National Security Threat," *The Wall Street Journal*, April 21, 2016, <u>https://blogs.wsj.com/chinarealtime/2016/04/21/china-warns-of-latest-national-security-threat-sea-turtles/</u>; Eric Fish, "Caught in a Crossfire: Chinese Students Abroad and the Battle for Their Hearts," SupChina, January 18, 2018, <u>https://supchina.com/2018/01/18/caught-in-a-crossfire-chinese-students-abroad-and-the-battle-for-their-hearts/</u>.

43 See "Attracting skilled international migrants to China," Centre for China and Globalization. Pockets of reform and relative political insulation do exist, even within academia, but they seem to be increasingly rare.

44 "Report on Employment and Entrepreneurship of Chinese Returnees 2018," (Beijing, China: Center for China and Globalization, August 19, 2018), <u>http://en.ccg.org.cn/html/publications/2349.html</u>.

45 Andrew B. Kennedy, *The Conflicted Superpower: America's Collaboration with China and India in Global Innovation* (New York: Columbia University Press, 2018), 35. In 2017, CSC reportedly offered around 30,000 scholarships, accounting for less than 5% of China's 610,000 outgoing students, 89% of whom were self-funded; see "Brief report on Chinese overseas students and international students in China 2017," Ministry of Education, The People's Republic of China, March 31, 2018, <u>http://en.moe.gov.cn/documents/reports/201901/t20190115_367019.html</u>.

46 Heping Jia, "China's science ministry gets power to attract more foreign scientists," Nature Index, March 23, 2018, <u>https://www.natureindex.com/news-blog/chinas-science-ministry-gets-power-to-attract-more-foreign-scientists</u>.

47 William C. Hannas, James Mulvenon, and Anna B. Puglisi, *Chinese Industrial Espionage*, 171-174; David Zweig, Chung Siu Fung, and Donglin Han, "Redefining the Brain Drain: China's 'Diaspora Option,'" *Science, Technology and Society* 13, no. 1 (May 2008): 1–33, <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/097172180701300101</u>.

48 "Outline of the National Innovation-Driven Development Strategy," Central Committee of the Communist Party of China and the State Council of the People's Republic of China, 6, 14.

49 On work visas, see Ximeng Chen, "China eases rules and policies for skilled foreign workers with the R Visa," *Global Times*, January 20, 2018, <u>http://www.globaltimes.cn/content/1085740.shtml</u>. On permanent residency, see Pinghui Zhuang, "China relaxes immigration rules to attract and retain more highly skilled overseas talents," *South China Morning Post*, July 17, 2019, <u>https://www.scmp.com/news/china/society/article/3019034/china-relaxes-immigration-rules-attract-and-retain-more-highly</u>.

50 Heping Jia, "China's science ministry gets power to attract more foreign scientists."

14

51 For anecdotal examples of people who left, see Remco Zwetsloot and Dahlia Peterson, "The US-China Tech Wars." No comprehensive study or data on foreign talent program participants in China exists, as far as I am aware.

52 Richard Van Noorden, "Global mobility: Science on the move," *Nature* 490 (2012): 326-329, <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/490326a</u>, with similar numbers found for AI scientists in forthcoming research from the Center for Security and Emerging Technology.

53 William Kirby and Marijk Van der Wende, "The New Silk Road: implications for higher education in China and the West?" *Cambridge Journal of Regions, Economy and Society* 12, no.1 (March 2019): 127-144, <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/cjres/rsy034</u>. On recent increases in scholarships, see "Chart of the Day: China's Foreign Student Spending Grows 20%," Caixin, July 24, 2019, <u>https://www.caixinglobal.com/2019-07-24/chart-of-the-day-chinas-foreign-student-spending-grows-20-101443398.html</u>.

54 Calculations by the author based on statistics from the Chinese Ministry of Education (available upon request). The ministry notes that nearly half of international students in China in 2018 were non-degree (e.g. exchange) students, a much higher proportion than in most other international student destinations; see "Statistical report on international students in China for 2018," Ministry of Education, The People's Republic of China, April 17, 2019, <u>http://en.moe.gov.cn/news/press_releases/201904/t20190418_378586.</u> <u>html</u>.

55 Zhou Yang and Hans de Wit, "International Students in China: Facts, Paths, and Challenges," *International Higher Education* 97 (Spring 2019): 18-20, <u>https://doi.org/10.6017/ihe.2019.97.10945</u>.

56 Remco Zwetsloot and Dahlia Peterson, "The US-China Tech Wars."

57 Kensaku Ihara, "Taiwan loses 3,000 chip engineers to 'Made in China 2025,'" *Nikkei Asian Review*, December 3, 2019, <u>https://asia.nikkei.com/Business/China-tech/Taiwan-loses-3-000-chip-engineers-to-Made-in-China-2025</u>.

58 Mini Gu, Rachel Michael, Claire Zheng, and Stefan Trines, "Education in China."

59 Numbers reported for Canada are for AY2013/14 and AY2016/17 due to lack of data.

60 Salvatore Babones, "The China Student Boom and the Risks It Poses to Australian Universities," (Sydney, Australia: The Center for Independent Studies, August 2019), <u>https://www.cis.org.au/app/uploads/2019/08/ap5.pdf</u>. For more on trends in Chinese study abroad, see "Rethink China: The End of The Affair," Education Rethink, November 25, 2019, <u>https://www.education-rethink.com/reports-china</u>.

61 Michael Melia and Wilson Ring, "US Universities See Decline in Students From China," U.S. News & World Report, September 23, 2019, <u>https://www.usnews.com/news/us/articles/2019-09-23/us-universities-see-decline-in-students-from-china</u>.

62 Elizabeth Redden, "For International Students, Shifting Choices of Where to Study," Inside Higher Ed, August 24, 2018, <u>https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2018/08/24/international-enrollments-slowing-or-declining-some-top-destination-countries-look</u>.

63 Sally Weale, "Chinese students' applications to UK universities up by 30%," *The Guardian*, July 10, 2019, <u>https://www.theguardian.com/education/2019/jul/11/chinese-students-applications-to-uk-universities-up-by-30</u>; Celia Chen, "Trade war turning Chinese students off the US, with many opting for UK, Canada and Australia, says payments firm," *South China Morning Post*, May 28, 2019, <u>https://www.scmp.com/tech/policy/article/3011956/trade-war-turning-chinese-students-us-many-opting-uk-canada-and</u>.

64 "Technology and Geopolitics: Navigating a Future of Tech Uncertainty," Asia Pacific Foundation of Canada, January 6, 2020, <u>https://www.asiapacific.ca/sites/default/files/apf_canada_technology_and_geopolitics_conference_report.pdf</u>.

65 Reinhilde Veugelers, "The challenge of China's rise as a science and technology powerhouse," (Brussels, Belgium: Bruegel, July 4, 2017), <u>http://bruegel.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/07/PC-19-2017.pdf</u>, 1, 15. See also Éanna Kelly, "Memo to the next EU research commissioner: embrace China, lean on publishers, leave ERC alone," Science | Business, September 5, 2019, <u>https://sciencebusiness.net/news/memo-next-eu-research-commissioner-embrace-china-lean-publishers-leave-erc-alone</u>.

66 Elizabeth Redden, "The Chinese Student Threat?," Inside Higher Ed, February 15, 2018, <u>https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2018/02/15/fbi-director-testifies-chinese-students-and-intelligence-threats;</u> points later reiterated in a speech at the Council on Foreign Relations: Christopher Wray, "A Conversation With Christopher Wray," (speech, Washington, DC, April 26, 2019), <u>https://www.cfr.org/event/conversationchristopher-wray-0</u>.

67 "Threats to the U.S. Research Enterprise: China's Talent Recruitment Plans," (Washington, DC: U.S. Senate Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations, Committee on Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs, November 18, 2019), <u>https://www.hsgac.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/2019-11-18%20PSI%20Staff%20</u> <u>Report%20-%20China's%20Talent%20Recruitment%20Plans%20Updated2.pdf</u>.

68 For example, "Suggestions for Enhancing the Security of International Partnerships in an Era of Global Tensions," American Council on Education, May 10, 2019, <u>https://www.acenet.edu/Documents/Memo-ACE-membership-foreign-espionage.pdf;</u> "Actions Taken by Universities to Address Growing Concerns about Security Threats and Undue Foreign Influence on Campus," Association of American Universities, April 22, 2019, <u>https://www.aau.edu/sites/default/files/Blind-Links/Effective-Science-Security-Practices.pdf</u>.

69 "The new red scare on American campuses," *The Economist*, January 2, 2020, <u>https://www.economist.com/briefing/2020/01/02/the-new-red-scare-on-american-campuses</u>; Peter Waldman, "As China Anxiety Rises in U.S., Fears of New Red Scare Emerge," Bloomberg, December 31, 2019, <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-12-31/as-china-anxiety-rises-in-u-s-fears-of-new-red-scare-emerge</u>.

70 "Defence Trade Controls Act Review," Australian Department of Defence, April 20, 2018, <u>https://www.minister.defe.gov.au/minister/marise-payne/media-releases/defence-trade-controls-act-review;</u> "The University Foreign Interference Taskforce - Guidelines to counter foreign interference in the Australian university sector," Australian Department of Education, <u>https://www.education.gov.au/ufit</u>.

71 Douglas Quan, "Significant and clear' threat: What Canada's spy chief says about China behind closed doors," *National Post*, August 13, 2019, <u>https://nationalpost.com/news/canada/significant-and-clear-threat-what-canadas-spy-chief-says-about-china-behind-closed-doors</u>.

72 Bas Haan en Irene de Kruif, "Falend toezicht op Chinese militaire wetenschappers in Nederland" ["Failing oversight of Chinese military scientists in the Netherlands"], Nederlandse Omroep Stichting [Dutch Broadcast Foundation], June 23, 2019, <u>https://nos.nl/nieuwsuur/artikel/2290313-falend-toezicht-op-chinese-militaire-wetenschappers-in-Nederland.html</u>, citing Alex Joske, "Picking flowers, making honey," Australian Strategic Policy Institute, October 30, 2018, <u>https://www.aspi.org.au/report/picking-flowers-making-honey</u>.

73 Richard Kerbaj and Sian Griffiths, "Security services fear the march of Beijing's spies on universities," *The Times*, October 26, 2019, <u>https://www.thetimes.co.uk/article/security-services-fear-the-march-of-beijings-spies-on-universities-wf93f9vrq</u>.

74 Hiroyuki Akiyama, "Japan borrows US playbook to prevent student espionage," *Nikkei Asian Review*, December 17, 2019, <u>https://asia.nikkei.com/Politics/Japan-borrows-US-playbook-to-prevent-student-espionage</u>.

75 Sanjay Kumar, "Indian government tightens rules on academic collaboration with China," *Science*, October 17, 2019, <u>https://www.sciencemag.org/news/2019/10/indian-government-tightens-rules-academic-collaboration-china</u>.

76 Jeffrey Mervis, "Chinese ties don't faze European funders," *Science* 365, no. 6458 (2019): 1068-1069, <u>https://doi.org/10.1126/science.365.6458.1068</u>.

77 Denis Fred Simon and Cong Cao, "China's Future: Have Talent, Will Thrive."

78 Kelvin K. Droegemeier, "Letter to the United States Research Community," Office of Science and Technology Policy, Executive Office of the President, September 16, 2019, <u>https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2019/09/0STP-letter-to-the-US-research-community-september-2019.pdf</u>.

79 "Threats to the U.S. Research Enterprise: China's Talent Recruitment Plans," U.S. Senate Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations, Committee on Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs.

80 On the case of Franklin Tao, see Peter Waldman and Robert Burnson, "U.S. Says Scientist Hid Job in China. Web Search Tells Otherwise," Bloomberg, August 21, 2019, <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2019-08-21/u-s-industrial-researcher-charged-with-hiding-his-job-in-china</u>. On the case of Li Xiao-Jiang and Li Shihua, see Jon Cohen, "Terminated Emory Researcher Disputes University's Allegations About China Ties," *Science*, May 24, 2019, <u>https://www.sciencemag.org/news/2019/05/terminated-emory-researcher-disputes-university-s-allegations</u>.

81 Heather J. Williams and Ilana Blum, "Defining Second Generation Open Source Intelligence (OSINT) for the Defense Enterprise," (Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation, 2018), <u>https://www.rand.org/pubs/research_reports/RR1964.html.</u>

82 For a more detailed discussion of policies that could enable more targeted countermeasures, see Remco Zwetsloot, James Dunham, Zachary Arnold, and Tina Huang, "Keeping Top AI Talent in the United States," 31-35.

83 There may be good reasons to classify OSINT analysis even though it is based on publicly available information. Moreover, much of the potential value from open-source evidence comes from its integration into all-source analysis. However, compared to other types of intelligence, products based on open-source will on balance be easier to share, especially if designed for that purpose.

84 In opposing recent visa measures aimed at Chinese students, U.S. scientific societies have argued that "restriction[s] will significantly impair, rather than improve, U.S. leadership" because "competitors in Europe, Korea, and Japan will welcome the influx of talent from international students, including those from China, who are discouraged from studying in the U.S. as a result of [restrictions]." See "Statement of the Computing Research Association Concerning New Restrictions on Chinese Graduate Students in the U.S.," Computing Research Association, June 12, 2018, https://cra.org/govaffairs/blog/2018/06/cra-statement-concerning-new-restrictions-on-chinese-graduate-students-in-the-u-s/. For a history of how competition weakened U.S. export control influence, see Hugo Meijer, *Trading with the Enemy: The Making of U.S. Export Control Policy Toward the People's Republic of China* (Oxford: Oxford University Press), 117-118.

85 See remarks at the Multilateral Action on Sensitive Technologies (MAST) Conference by the U.S. assistant secretary of state for international security and nonproliferation: Christopher Ashley Ford, "Huawei and its Siblings, the Chinese Tech Giants: National Security and Foreign Policy Implications," (speech, Washington, DC, September 11, 2019), <u>https://www.state.gov/huawei-and-its-siblings-the-chinese-tech-giants-national-security-and-foreign-policy-implications/</u>.

86 Andrew Imbrie, Ryan Fedasiuk, Catherine Aiken, Tarun Chhabra, and Husanjot Chahal, "Agile Alliances: How the United States and Its Allies Can Deliver a Democratic Way of Al," (Washington, DC: Center for Security and Emerging Technology, February 2020), <u>https://cset.georgetown.edu/wp-content/uploads/CSET-Agile-Alliances.pdf</u>. One potential vehicle for this goal is the National Technology and Industrial Base (NTIB); see William Greenwalt, "Leveraging the National Technology Industrial Base to Address Great-Power Competition," (Washington, DC: Atlantic Council, April 23, 2019), <u>https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/in-depth-research-reports/</u> <u>report/leveraging-the-national-technology-industrial-base-to-address-great-power-competition/</u>.

87 Remco Zwetsloot and Dahlia Peterson, "The US-China Tech Wars." For background and immigration reform options, see Zachary Arnold, Roxanne Heston, Remco Zwetsloot, and Tina Huang, "Immigration Policy and the U.S. AI Sector," (Washington, DC: Center for Security and Emerging Technology, September 2019), <u>https://cset.georgetown.edu/wp-content/uploads/CSET_Immigration_Policy_and_Al.pdf</u>.

88 "中国人工智能城市发展白皮书" ["White Paper on Chinese Cities' Development of Artificial Intelligence"], CCID Consulting, trans. Center for Security and Emerging Technology, July 2018, available in Chinese at http://xqdoc.imedao.com/164f00e92bb573fd4b9e6ce1.pdf. Full translation of the document available from CSET upon request.

ABOUT THE AUTHORS

Remco Zwetsloot is a research fellow at Georgetown University's Center for Security and Emerging Technology (CSET) and a Research Affiliate and Ph.D. (D.Phil.) Scholar at the University of Oxford's Center for the Governance of Artificial Intelligence. His research focuses on global talent flows in AI and their policy implications, and his writing on AI has appeared in *The Wall Street Journal, The Washington Post, Foreign Affairs,* Lawfare, and other publications. He previously worked at OpenAI and holds degrees from Yale University (M.Phil., Political Science), the University of Oxford (M.Phil., International Relations) and University College Roosevelt (B.A., Social Science).

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Thanks to Daniel Zhang and Dahlia Peterson for research assistance, to Matt Mahoney, Ted Reinert, and Allie Vreeman for editorial support, and to Tarun Chhabra, Ryan Fedasiuk, Melissa Flagg, William Hannas, Andrew Imbrie, Alex Joske, Elsa Kania, Igor Mikolic-Torreira, Anna Puglisi, Helen Toner, and Ali Wyne for comments and related conversations. Rachel Slattery provided layout for this paper.

The Brookings Institution is a nonprofit organization devoted to independent research and policy solutions. Its mission is to conduct high-quality, independent research and, based on that research, to provide innovative, practical recommendations for policymakers and the public. The conclusions and recommendations of any Brookings publication are solely those of its author(s), and do not reflect the views of the Institution, its management, or its other scholars.